
 
 
 
 
 

VILLAGE BOARD  
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING 

 
AUGUST 19, 2013 – 6:30 P.M. 

LEMONT VILLAGE HALL 
418 MAIN ST. 

LEMONT, IL 60439 
 
 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER 
 
II. ROLL CALL 
 
III. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
  
IV. DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 

A. DISCUSSION OF ST. PATRICK PARKING LOT SPECIAL USE FOR 217 CASS STREET 
(PLANNING & E.D.)(STAPLETON)(JONES) 
 

B. DISCUSSION OF WESTWAY COACH SCHOOL BUS TERMINAL 
(PLANNING & E.D.)(STAPLETON)(JONES) 
 

C. DISCUSSION OF BIRCH PATH CONCEPT PLAN REVIEW 
(PLANNING & E.D.)(STAPLETON)(JONES) 
 

D. DISCUSSION OF FIRST STREET WIDENING AND RESURFACING 
(PUBLIC WORKS)(BLATZER)(PUKULA) 
 

E. DISCUSSION OF CANAL STREET IMPROVEMENTS - LEMONT STREET TO STEPHEN STREET 
(PUBLIC WORKS)(BLATZER)(PUKULA) 
 

F. DISCUSSION OF GLENS OF CONNEMARA COMPLETION 
(PUBLIC WORKS)(BLATZER)(PUKULA) 
 

G. DISCUSSION OF ILLINOIS STREET IMPROVEMENTS 
(PUBLIC WORKS)(BLATZER)(PUKULA) 
 

H. DISCUSSION OF 2013 BRIDGE REPAIRS 
(ADMIN./PUBLIC WORKS)(REAVES/BLATZER)(SCHAFER/PUKULA) 
 

V. NEW BUSINESS 
 
VI. AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION 
 
VII. ADJOURN 
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TO:  Planning & Zoning Commission           #055-13 
 
FROM:  Charity Jones, AICP, Planning & Economic Development Director 
    
SUBJECT: Case 13-06 - St. Patrick Parking Lot Special Use for 217 Cass St 
 
DATE:  August 13, 2013 
       
 
SUMMARY 
 
St. Patrick Church, contract purchaser of the subject property, has requested a special 
use for a parking lot in a residential zoning district.  The subject property is at 217 Cass in 
the R-4A zoning district and within the Lemont Historic District.  This application follows 
recent approval by Village Board to grant a Certificate of Appropriateness to demolish 
existing single-family home and garage on site.  The parking lot would serve the needs of 
the parish.  The Planning & Zoning Commission recommends approval with conditions. 
 
 
 
 
 

 
  

Village of Lemont 
Planning & Economic Development Department 

 
418 Main Street  · Lemont, Illinois 60439    
phone 630-257-1595 ·  fax 630-257-1598   
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PROPOSAL INFORMATION   
Case No. 13.06   
Project Name St. Patrick Parking Lot Special Use for 217 Cass St.   
General Information       
Applicant St Patrick Parish 
Agent for Applicant Larry Oskielunas 
Status of Applicant Contract purchaser of the subject property 
Requested Actions: Special use for parking lot in an R zoning district 
Purpose for Requests To establish parking lot to serve the church  
Site Location 217 Cass St., PIN 22-20-315-012 
Existing Zoning R-4A 
Size 66 X 132 feet (8,712 sq ft) 
Existing Land Use Single-Family Residential 
Surrounding Land 
Use/Zoning 

North:  Vacant church property / DD   

    South: Single-Family  Residential /  R-4A   
    East:  Institutional / telecommunications bldg / R-4A   
    West: Single-Family Residential / R-4A   
Comprehensive Plan 2002 The Comprehensive Plan map designates this area as medium 

density (2-6 dwelling units per acre) with a historic district overlay 
Special Information   
Demolition of House   St. Patrick granted Certificate of Appropriateness to demolish 

existing residence and garage on the subject site 
Physical Characteristics The property is currently developed as a three unit, single-family 

attached (townhouse) building. 
 
 
BACKGROUND 
   
In late 2012 members of St. Patrick Parish approached the Planning & Economic 
Development Department about its parking needs and the possibility of demolishing an 
existing single-family residence at 217 Cass Street and converting the 8,712-square foot 
lot into a parking lot.  The subject property is not directly adjacent to the church building 
or existing church parking.  Additionally, the area is within the Lemont Historic District. 
 
To fulfill its desire for a parking lot at 217 Cass, St. Patrick Parish had two previous 
challenges to overcome.    
 
(1) Since the property was within the historic district, a Certificate of Appropriateness 
would be required to demolish the residence.  The Parish's application for a Certificate of 
Appropriateness to demolish the house was denied by the Historic Preservation 
Commission in February 2013.  The Parish subsequently appealed the decision to the 
Village Board, and in April the Board overturned the HPC's decision.   
 
(2) The proposed lot was in a different zoning district than the church, and would not be 
contiguous with existing church parking.  The Unified Development Ordinance did not 
address such situations, i.e. a parking lot on a separate zoning lot (and thus not an 
accessory use but rather a principal use of the lot), and therefore some type of 
amendment to the UDO would be necessary.  Staff recommended a zoning text 
amendment that would allow parking lots as a principal use in residential zones as a 
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special use.  Following a public hearing before the PZC in February 2013, the Village 
Board approved such an amendment in May 2013.   
 
Having overcome these two hurdles, the Parish then submitted the special use 
application to establish the parking lot.   
 
CASE HISTORY 
 
PZC Public Hearing.  The Planning and Zoning Commission conducted a public hearing 
on the special use request at its July 17, 2013 meeting.  Representatives from St. Patrick’s 
were present.  No neighbors or other residents spoke at the hearing; however the 
resident and owner 215 Cass, immediately west of the subject site, submitted a letter of 
support for the special use request.  Discussion at the public hearing centered on 
landscaping issues, traffic safety, and improvements to the adjacent alley.   
 
Staff noted that the parking lot’s proposed landscaping did not meet UDO requirements; 
additional interior parking lot landscaped islands were required.  The PZC suggested that 
the required landscaped area should be added at the far south end of the parking lot to 
improve pedestrian safety and streetscape aesthetics.  The PZC and staff also requested 
that the shrubs around the perimeter of the parking lot be large shrubs (defined by the 
UDO as at least 24” tall at time of planting) to provide additional screening for nearby 
residential properties.  The applicant was agreeable to the suggestions. 
 
The PZC discussed at length whether it would benefit neighbors and/or general public 
safety to restrict the ingress/egress of the proposed parking lot.  The Commission 
ultimately directed staff to ask the Police Department for an opinion and include any 
recommended restrictions in the special use approval. 
 
The PZC also considered a suggestion from the Public Works Department that the church 
be required to make repairs to the alley immediately north of the proposed parking lot, 
from the proposed lot east to Lemont Street.  Although the Commission agreed that the 
alley will see increased traffic from the addition of the parking lot, they did not feel it 
necessary to require any improvements by the applicant. 
 
The Planning & Zoning Commission voted 7-0 to recommend approval of the proposed 
special use with the following conditions: 
 
1. That landscaping shrubs shall be large shrubs at a minimum of 24 inches in height 

when planted. 
 

2. The two required internal parking islands shall be relocated to one on each side (east 
and west) on the southern entrance of the parking lot. 

 
3. Staff will seek input from the Lemont Police Department as to which direction the flow 

of traffic should enter and exit the parking lot and/or alleyway.  
 
 
Post-PZC Hearing.  The applicant submitted a revised conceptual site plan, attached, 
which addresses the landscaping conditions.  The Police Department did not feel that 
any restrictions on the direction of traffic entering or exiting the parking lot were needed 
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at this time; instead, they prefer to monitor the situation once the lot is operational and 
work with the church to address any issues that may arise. 
 
STANDARDS FOR SPECIAL USE 
 
UDO Section 17.04.150.C states that special use requests must be consistent with the 
following six standards to be recommended by the PZC for approval: 
 
1. Standard.  The special use is deemed necessary for the public convenience at that 

location. 
 
Analysis.  The applicant asserts that there is currently heavy demand for all Masses 
at the church, particularly Masses on Saturday and Sunday evenings and special 
events.  Church parking needs for these times have saturated the capacity of its 
own parking lot as well as several nearby parking lots, including Metra station 
parking areas, and a parking lot at a funeral home across the street.  On-street 
parking in the vicinity of the church is extremely limited.  The addition of the 
proposed parking lot would greatly alleviate the current parking issues during Mass 
times. 
 

2. Standard.  The special use is so designed, located, and proposed to be operated 
that the public health, safety, and welfare will be protected. 

 
Analysis.  The site plan, as revised per staff and PZC recommendations, includes11 
dedicated parking stalls and three rows of stadium parking.  Given the size of the 
site and the required landscaping, at most, only two rows of stadium-style parking 
can be accommodated.  This would yield, at most, 24 parking spaces on-site.  The 
parking stalls will be required to be nine feet by 18 feet, consistent with Village 
standards.  The church currently uses stadium-style parking on its principal property 
and there have been no documented issues.   
 
The parking lot is bounded on three sides by a six-foot landscaped strip.  To the 
south, the landscaped area has been increased to 15-feet in depth, to increase the 
buffer between the parking area and nearby residents and to improve pedestrian 
safety.  As previously noted, the Police Department does not have any concerns 
regarding the safety of the proposed lot, but will monitor the situation once 
operational. 

 
3. Standard.  The special use will not cause substantial injury to the value of other 

property in the neighborhood in which it is located. 
 

Analysis.  The parking lot will not generate new traffic, but may slightly alter existing 
parking and driving patterns.  The increase in negative impacts associated with 
traffic and attendant noise would be minimal.  However, there will be increased 
negative impacts on the surrounding properties due to illumination.  The illumination 
impacts take two forms:  headlights of vehicles moving in and out of the lot and 
while parking would shine on nearby homes; and illumination from required parking 
lot light standards.  The addition of large shrubs, in addition to the other landscaping 
provided should help mitigate these impacts. 
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4. Standard.  The special use shall not create excessive demands on Village service or 
impair the ability of the Village to maintain the peace and provide adequate 
protection for its citizens. 

 
Analysis.  The addition of a parking lot at this site would not negatively impact 
Village services or the Village's ability to maintain the peace and provide adequate 
protection.   

 
5. Standard.  The special use is consistent with standards enumerated elsewhere in this 

ordinance for the specific use, including planned unit developments. 
 

Analysis.  The UDO contains specific standards for parking lots.  See the discussion 
below for details.   

 
6. Standard.  The special use meets, as applicable, the standards for planned unit 

developments found in Chapter 17.08 of this ordinance. 
 

Analysis. Not applicable. 
  
 
GENERAL ANALYSIS 
 
Consistency with the Comprehensive Plan.  The Comprehensive Plan designates this area 
for medium density residential use.  The Comprehensive Plan also indicates the subject 
property as being within a historic district overlay. 
 
Landscaping Standards.  The UDO contains landscaping standards for parking lots 
(§17.20.050 and §17.20.070).  These standards apply to all parking lots with 15 or more 
parking spaces: 
 
 One canopy tree per 40 ft of street frontage. 

 
 The exteriors of the parking lot shall be landscaped with at least three plant units per 

100 feet of linear distance surrounding the parking area.  Plants that are counted 
toward the street landscaping requirements of §17.20.050 may also be counted 
toward this requirement.  One "plant unit" equals: 0.5 canopy trees; 1.0 evergreen 
trees; 1.5 understory/ornamental trees; and 6.0 shrubs or 6.0 minimum 18-inch 
containers of ornamental/native grasses. 
 

 Landscaped areas totaling 35 square feet per parking stall shall be provided on the 
interior of the parking lot. 

 
Applying the Village’s standard interior parking lot landscaping requirements to this lot is 
complicated by the fact that the proposed lot includes stadium style parking, an 
arrangement not contemplated by the UDO.  The applicant has provided approximately 
380 sf of “interior” landscaping located at the perimeter of the lot, per the PZC’s request.  
Staff believes the applicant’s conceptual plan (attached) satisfies the intent of the UDO 
interior parking lot landscaping requirements while addressing the PZC’s concerns 
regarding pedestrian safety and streetscape aesthetics. 
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Illumination Standards.  Section 17.14.020 of the UDO requires all off-street parking areas 
to be illuminated.  The site plan submitted by the applicant indicates 11 bollard style light 
poles.   
 
Chapter 17.14 of the UDO also contains maximum standards for the illumination of 
parking lot interiors as well as maximum standards for illumination at the property line.   
Additionally, the UDO requires the use of "lights that are shielded or otherwise optically 
controlled so as to prevent glare or create a nuisance on adjacent property."  The 
parking lot will be required to comply with these requirements at the time of site 
development permit approval.   
 
Other Standards.  Site development regulations contained within the UDO require 
parking lots to be improved with protective curb and gutter. In limited instances the 
Village has waived this requirement in lieu of environmentally-friendly approaches to site 
design.   Potentially the parking lot could be surrounded by bioswales, instead of curb 
and gutter, to help filter stormwater run-off.   
 
Engineering Comments.  The Village Engineer has cautioned that storm water detention 
will most likely be required.  The parish had indicated previously that underground 
stormwater storage would be considered. 
 
Fire Protection District Comments.  Not received. 
 
CONCLUSIONS & RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
The PZC recommended approval with conditions and the applicant appears to have 
satisfied these conditions.  The applicant will have to submit more detailed plans at the 
time of site development permit application to demonstrate that 385 sf of landscaped 
area has been provided to satisfy the interior parking lot landscaping requirements of the 
UDO.  Additionally, all other UDO requirements, including stormwater management, 
illumination, etc. will apply at time of site development permit application.    
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 

1. Draft Minutes of the July 17, 2013 PZC meeting 
2. Application Materials 
3. Revised conceptual site plan 
4. Revised conceptual landscape plan 
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Village of Lemont 
Planning and Zoning Commission 

Regular Meeting of July 17, 2013 
 

A meeting of the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Village of Lemont was held at 6:30 
p.m. on Wednesday, July 17, 2013 in the second floor Board Room of the Village Hall, 418 
Main Street, Lemont, Illinois. 
 
I. CALL TO ORDER 
 

A. Pledge of Allegiance 
Chairman Spinelli called the meeting to order at 6:35 p.m.  He then led the Pledge 
of Allegiance. 
 

B. Verify Quorum 
Upon roll call the following were: 
Present:  Kwasneski, Maher, McGleam, Messer, Sanderson, Sullivan, Spinelli 
Absent:  None 
 
Planning and Economic Development Director Charity Jones, Planner Martha Glas, 
and Village Trustee Ron Stapleton were also present. 
 

C. Approval of Minutes:  June 19, 2013 Meeting 
Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner McGleam to 
approve the minutes from the June 19, 2013 meeting with one change: 

1. Under Action Items, change Chairman Schubert to Chairman Spinelli. 
 

A voice vote was taken: 
Ayes:  All 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 

 
II. CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS 
 

Chairman Spinelli stated there are two items on the agenda this evening.  He welcomed 
Mrs. Jones back to the Village.  He then asked the audience to stand and raise his/her 
right hand.  He then administered the oath.   
 

III. ACTION ITEMS 
 

A. CASE 13-06 – ST. PATRICK PARKING LOT AT 217 CASS STREET 
A public hearing for special use for a parking lot in a residential zone. 
 

Chairman Spinelli called for a motion to open Case 13-06. 
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Commissioner Kwasneski made a motion, seconded by Commissioner McGleam to 
open the public hearing for Case 13-06.  A voice vote was taken: 
Ayes:  All 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 
Mrs. Jones stated this is a special use application from St. Patrick’s Church for a 
parking lot.  She said the Church received a Certificate of Appropriateness to demolish 
the existing home on the lot.  She stated there was also a Unified Development 
Ordinance text amendment to allow for parking lots in residential districts when it is 
not on the same zoning lot as the principal use to which the parking lot is serving.  Mrs. 
Jones said this is the last step where they have to apply for a special use for the parking 
lot.   
 
Mrs. Jones stated in the staff report there were a few comments regarding landscaping.  
She said she wants to update the Commission Board on a few things that has occurred 
since the staff report was distributed.  She stated they did receive a letter from the 
owner of 215 Cass, which is the property immediately adjacent.  Mrs. Jones said it 
stated they did not have any objections with the proposed special use request.  She 
stated they had received a revised parking lot layout, which shows a little bit of the 
landscaping.  She said it addresses some of the landscaping concerns that were raised in 
the staff report.   
 
Mrs. Jones said the Public Works Director, after seeing the staff report, noted that he 
and Trustee Blatzer had discussed the need for repaving of the alley behind this 
proposed lot.  She stated it would be from the proposed lot east to Lemont Street.  She 
said the alley is in bad shape and this parking lot would access on and off the alleyway.  
Mrs. Jones stated the area around the Church has already been repaved.  She said he is 
recommending that it be a condition of approval, for the alleyway to be repaved, for the 
special use.    
 
Commissioner Maher asked if this was the Church’s responsibility.   
 
Mrs. Jones stated it is a reasonable condition to place on a special use request because 
of the access onto and off of the alley.  She said if they were not accessing the alley 
then no.  She stated just like with a commercial project that would generate a lot of 
traffic, they might require a turn lane or intersection improvements.  She said this is the 
same thing.   
 
Commissioner Maher asked if the alley was Village property and would the Village 
plow that alley.   
 
Mrs. Jones said yes the Village does own the property and they would plow the alley.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if there were any impact fees.   
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Mrs. Jones stated no.  She said she mentioned the Commission received a revised plan 
for the parking lot.  She stated they rearranged some of the proposed parking and 
reduced the number of parking spaces to accommodate for some landscaping.  Mrs. 
Jones said they did accommodate all of the landscaping that was requested for the 
perimeter.  She stated they did not account for any interior landscaping that is required 
per Village code.  She said the remaining issues are the interior parking lot landscaping, 
which is needed.  Mrs. Jones stated a recommendation could be that they have 12 stalls 
on the left side currently, and staff would recommend that be reduced to ten.  She said 
they could then put the landscape islands there to meet the required code.  A certain 
square footage of landscaping is required per parking space.  She stated by removing 
two parking spaces and adding two landscape islands that would satisfy the requirement 
of the code.  Any deviation from that would necessitate a variation and staff does not 
want them to have to go through that process again.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if staff was specifying where the landscaped islands are 
supposed to go.  He asked if they could put them at the north and south end so they can 
have continuous parking stalls.   
 
Mrs. Jones said it is supposed to be interior to the parking lot.  She stated it would be 
nice if one of them would be inside the parking lot.   
 
Chairman Spinelli stated he would like to get the first stall on the south end farther 
away from the sidewalk. 
 
Mrs. Jones said that is fine, but it would be nice to have one island to break up the 
parking lot.   
 
Commissioner McGleam stated his biggest concern about the layout is the location of 
the southern stalls in relation to the adjacent property.  He asked what the current 
setback was from the sidewalk.   
 
Mrs. Jones stated that it does not specify, but what was in the staff report was a request 
for six feet.  She said the interior parking lot landscaping is a requirement of the zoning 
and not necessarily a requirement for the special use approval.  She stated what staff 
would request is a condition for the special use approval that where they show shrubs 
they would be required to plant large shrubs.  Mrs. Jones said the reason why is because 
they would be of a sufficient height to block the headlights.  She stated this would be 
anywhere their property buts up against another residential property.  She said it would 
be along the south side and the west side of the property.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked what the traffic flow would be for the property.   
 
Mrs. Jones stated they might have to have people directing cars for the stadium style 
parking. 
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Chairman Spinelli said if the traffic flow is suppose to be from north to south, then the 
landscaping along the south end of the parking lot needs to be lower for site-line for 
pedestrians.   
 
Mrs. Jones stated she feels they should be higher to block the residents across the street.  
However, there should be a clearance on both sides of the drive aisle so there is room 
for someone to see a pedestrian.   
 
Chairman Spinelli said you are not going to be able to screen the vehicles completely.  
He stated if you want to help the residents to the south, then the traffic flow should be 
to the north.   
 
Mrs. Jones stated that can be a question for the applicant and can be a condition for the 
special use approval.  She said headlights are typically 22 inches from the ground.  So 
if the shrubs are at 24 inches when planted that should help hide some of that lighting.   
 
Commissioner Messer asked if there was a grading plan. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated no.   
 
Commissioner Sullivan said the shrubs will not be in the driveway, but the headlights 
are in the driveway.  He stated if the traffic went north to south then the landscaping is 
not going to help with the headlights.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked at what point would they have to do a site plan. 
 
Mrs. Jones said they will have to apply for a site development permit at which point 
they would have to do full engineering.  She stated they will have to show full 
compliance for the storm water management regulations, which is currently not shown 
on the concept plan.  She said they would also be required to do a full landscape plan 
that will show species, sizes and location. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if they would see that. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated no.  She said this is the special use approval and the site plan approval 
is done at staff level.   
 
Commissioner McGleam asked how many stalls are currently shown on this plan. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated the new plan shows 33 stalls, but with the interior landscape 
accounted for it would be reduced to 31 stalls.  She said that is including the stadium 
parking.   
 
Commissioner McGleam stated his suggestion with the interior landscaping would be 
to increase the setback to the south.  He said his big concern is there is parking that is 
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south of the adjacent properties.  He stated that the owner at 215 Cass is going to look 
out his window at cars. 
 
Mrs. Jones said which he is okay with according to his letter.  She stated she does see 
his point and that can be a condition of the special use that the interior landscaping 
requirement be met at the south end of the parking lot.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there was anything else from staff. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated the applicant revised the illumination as well to comply with what 
was written in the staff report.   
 
Commissioner McGleam said there was a mention in the staff report about bioswales 
for drainage. 
 
Mrs. Jones said it could be a possibility rather than traditional requirements.   
 
Commissioner McGleam stated he felt that it would not be a good idea for a small 
property like this. 
 
Mrs. Jones said it would depend on what they plan on doing with their storm water 
management.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if the applicant would like to come up and make a 
presentation. 
 
Larry Oskielunas, Chairperson for the Master Planning for St. Patrick’s Parish, stated 
that this was not an engineering drawing and that it is a conceptual drawing.  He said 
when he got the document from Jim Brown they revised it to show the landscaping and 
lighting.  He stated the interior landscaping is not shown, but they would gladly 
comply. 
 
Mr. Oskielunas stated they have about 46 parking spaces in the other lot, so anything in 
the 30 range is a bonus for them.  He said one concern with the height of the shrubs is 
the view for police driving by.  They will not be able to see into the lot when patrolling.   
 
Commissioner Messer asked if they had an issue with a dedicated entrance and exit.   
 
Mr. Oskielunas stated either direction, whichever they preferred.   
 
Commissioner Maher asked how often they expect this lot to be used. 
 
Mr. Oskielunas said there are two services they have now that is really crowded.  He 
stated the Sunday evening mass at 5 p.m. and the 10 a.m. mass on Sundays.   
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Mrs. Jones stated there was also a mention that it might be able to provide some 
parking when they are having events in the other parking lot.   
 
Mr. Oskielunas stated that was correct.   
 
Mrs. Jones said the demand for parking has been demonstrated by the church through 
photos and previous presentations.   
 
Mr. Oskielunas stated he can show them to the Commission again.  He said they show 
how the alley is blocked which creates a problem for emergency vehicles getting 
through. 
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if they had posted any signs asking to keep the alleyway open, 
which was mentioned at the previous meeting. 
 
Mr. Oskielunas said they had talked about making them and posting them, but even 
with the warnings that they posted in Church and announcements, it did not help. 
 
Commissioner Messer asked if the alley was one direction. 
 
Mr. Oskielunas said it was not marked, but it is wide enough for two cars to get 
through.   
 
Commissioner Messer asked if there was a designated walking path in the alley.   
 
Mr. Oskielunas stated no.   
 
Commissioner Messer asked if there was a designated walking path and the alley was 
only one way does he think that would help from having people parking in the alley. 
 
Mr. Oskielunas stated he does not think it will help.  He feels people would park on the 
sidewalk or path.  He said it would not alleviate the benefit of having a second parking 
lot.  He stated they currently do use Metra and Markiewicz Funeral Home for additional 
parking currently.  He said Metra is to far away and not safe for their parishioners to 
walk from.  If Markiewicz has a funeral going then they can not park there.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked what is the planning for lot 215 Cass.   
 
Mrs. Jones stated the Village is not going to initiate a rezoning for the property, because 
it would make the person who lives there have a home that is nonconforming.  She said 
she thinks the Church itself is in residential zoning, so it is all residentially zoned there.  
She stated she appreciates the planning issue of having one single-family home 
between two parking lots.  Mrs. Jones said however, the owner of that home did write a 
letter saying they had no objection. 
 



 7 

Mr. Oskielunas stated they have been in contact with that homeowner to purchase that 
house.  He said the issue with the headlights is a little over dramatized.  He said the 
Church masses are done during the day.  He stated there is one in the evening on 
Saturday.  The cars come in and then they are not seen again.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson stated he is not concerned with the headlights.  He is 
concerned about safety.  He said the landscaping to the west would be nice so they do 
not have to look at asphalt.   
 
Mr. Oskielunas stated on the current parking lot there is not landscaping on the south 
side and that is where they exit.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if they envision people entering off of Cass and then 
facing the alley. 
 
Mr. Oskielunas stated they can go either way.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if the Police Department had comment in regards to 
this.   
 
Mrs. Jones stated she does not have any record of comments from the Police 
Department and does not know if this was ever sent to them. 
 
Mrs. Jones said on a planning perspective it would make sense to have them enter from 
Cass and exit the alleyway.  She said if you have them entering from the alley then they 
would be entering from two directions.   
 
Mr. Oskielunas stated as a practical standpoint for the Church it would be better if they 
entered the alleyway from the Church.  He said most of the parishioners come down 
State Street and turn into the parking lot.  He stated if they see that it is full then they 
can go down the alleyway to the next parking lot.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if the parking lot to the west faces northbound. 
 
Mr. Oskielunas said the stadium parking faces south.  He stated traffic empties onto 
Cass and there are no shrubs to block the headlights.  He said it is one fifteen minute 
period of headlights then it is done for the week.   
 
Commissioner Messer asked if there was any record of any comments from the 
residents on Cass. 
 
Mr. Oskielunas stated they sent out all the letters to the owners on Cass and the only 
one who responded was 215 Cass, which was in support of the lot.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if his preference was to have south bound traffic in this 
parking lot. 
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Mr. Oskielunas said yes.   
 
Mrs. Jones said in regards to the size of shrubs and police concern, the large shrub 
requirement is part of their commercial parking lot design and every parking lot has 
some incorporation of large and small shrubs.  She stated she doesn’t see much of an 
issue with police for public safety there.  She said in regards to the vehicles facing 
south, they do not want to put any extra burden on the adjacent property owners.  Mrs. 
Jones stated with the stadium parking facing south, stacked up, waiting to get ready to 
leave there is still the possibility of headlights shining in the windows.  She said she 
understands that most of the services are during the day, however, a few shrubs don’t 
cost that much and could help mitigate offsite impacts.   
 
Commissioner Maher asked what staff was recommending. 
 
Mrs. Jones said originally they were recommending large shrubs adjacent to residential 
properties which would be the west and south property line.  However, if the 
Commission chooses to restrict the entrance and exits so the traffic is all south to north 
then there might not be that much need for it on the south property line. 
 
Commissioner Maher said if they exit through the alleyway onto Lemont Street then the 
driver’s visibility is restricted due to parking on that street.  He said the driveway there 
comes down on an angle and it is very tight on a Sunday.  He stated he does not think it 
would be a safe recommendation.  
 
Mrs. Jones said she would leave it up to the Commission to decide what to do, but if 
they choose to leave it unrestricted then staff’s recommendation would be to have large 
shrubs along the south and west property lines.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there was a maximum growth height. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated there wasn’t. 
 
Chairman Spinelli stated there should be with the sidewalk being right there.   
 
Mr. Oskielunas said they have no problem planting shrubs but he is concerned about 
what Chairman Spinelli mentioned in regards to the line-of-sight being blocked.   
 
Chairman Spinelli stated by moving the internal islands to the south end of the parking 
lot on each side and keep the landscaping immediate to the pavement area should help 
give you an additional five feet. 
 
Chairman Spinelli asked for a motion to close the public hearing. 
 
Commissioner Messer made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Sanderson to close 
the public hearing for Case 13-06.  A voice vote was taken: 
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Ayes:  All 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there was any further discussion from the Commissioners.   
 
Commissioner Maher stated he would like to make a condition that the landscaping 
islands be located on the south side.  He said he would like to leave it up to the Police 
Department’s discretion as to which direction the traffic flow should go.  
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if they leave it up to the Police’s discretion how does it 
become part of this.   
 
Mrs. Jones said if the Commission does what Commission Maher is describing then 
staff would seek input from the Police Department.  She stated whatever they 
recommended then staff would present it to the Village Board as part of a condition to 
the special use.  She said the Police Department can come back and say they don’t care 
either way.   
 
Commissioner Sullivan asked when the storm water runoff gets addressed.   
 
Chairman Spinelli stated through the engineering at the time of permit. 
 
Mrs. Jones asked if they want to address the Public Works request. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson said he feels that burden is not warranted for this size of a 
development. 
 
Commissioner McGleam stated for him it would depend on what was the increase in 
traffic.   
 
Commissioner Maher said the alley is terrible now with pot holes all over.  He stated 
that is now before this parking lot.  He said the Village should fix the road based on the 
condition it is in.  Commissioner Maher stated he understands that a development is 
coming in, but we are talking about a road that is already in bad shape.  He said we are 
not asking them to add a turning lane, we would be asking them to fix a Village road 
that is already in bad condition.   
 
Commissioner McGleam said he feels that requirement is not appropriate at all.   
 
Mrs. Jones asked if she could clarify the traffic restriction.   
 
Chairman Spinelli stated they want to leave it at the discretion of the Police 
Department.  He said there is no restriction on the other lot, but the Church seems to 
make it work.  However, the Commission would like to seek the opinion of the Police 
Department on the matter. 
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Chairman Spinelli called for a motion for a recommendation. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Messer to 
recommend to the Mayor and Board of Trustees approval for Case 13-06 with the 
following conditions: 
 
1. That landscaping shrubs shall be large shrubs at a minimum of 24 inches in height 

when planted. 
 
2. The two required internal parking islands shall be relocated to one on each side 

(east and west) on the southern entrance of the parking lot. 
 
3. Staff will seek input from the Lemont Police Department as to which direction the 

flow of traffic should enter and exit the parking lot and/or alleyway.  
 
 A roll call vote was taken: 
Ayes:  McGleam, Kwasneski, Sanderson, Maher, Messer, Sullivan, Spinelli 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 

Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Kwasneski to 
authorize the Chairman to approve the Findings of Fact as prepared by staff.  A voice 
vote was taken: 
Ayes:  All 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 

B. CASE 13-07 – WESTWAY COACH, INC. AT LEMONT ROAD 
      A public hearing for special use for a school bus terminal and repair facility. 
 
Chairman Spinelli called for a motion to open Case 13-07. 
 
Commissioner Kwasneski made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maher to open 
the public hearing for Case 13-07.  A voice vote was taken: 
Ayes:  All 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 
Ms. Glas stated the applicant is Westway Coach which is wholly owned subsidiary of 
Cook-Illinois.  She said the applicant does currently operate this business on New 
Avenue and is looking to relocate to the Lemont Road site.  She stated the Lemont Road 
site is zoned M-3.  Ms. Glas said the development ordinance does not necessarily 
specify a school bus terminal clearly.  It could either be identified as a freight 
transportation terminal or a container storage yard.  She said a freight transportation 
terminal would require movement of product where as a container storage yard is stored 
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TO:  Committee of the Whole            #056-13 
 
FROM:  Martha M. Glas, Village Planner 
  
THRU: Charity Jones, AICP, Planning & Economic Development Director 
    
SUBJECT: Case 13-07 – Westway Coach School Bus Terminal 
 
DATE:  14 August 2013 
       
 
SUMMARY 
Westway Coach Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary of Cook-Illinois and prospective lessee of 
the subject property, has requested a special use for a school bus terminal and repair 
facility in an M-3 zoning district.  The subject property is located at 11295 Lemont Road.  
Staff and the Planning & Zoning Commission recommend approval with conditions. 
 

 
 

Village of Lemont 
Planning & Economic Development Department 

 
418 Main Street  · Lemont, Illinois 60439    
phone 630-257-1595 ·  fax 630-257-1598   
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PROPOSAL INFORMATION   
Case No. 13-07   
Project Name School bus terminal and repair facility on 11295 Lemont Road   
General Information       
Applicant Westway Coach,  Inc. 
Agent for Applicant Anthony Benish 
Status of Applicant Prospective lessee of the subject property 
Requested Actions: Special use for school bus terminal and repair facility in M-3 zoning 

district 
Purpose for Requests To operate a school bus terminal and repair facility 
Site Location 11295 Lemont Road, PIN 22-20-100-013 
Existing Zoning M-3; Heavy Manufacturing 
Size 5.183 acres; Building is approximately 5,330 sq. ft. 
Existing Land Use Vacant, developed 
Surrounding Land Use/Zoning North:  Truck and trailer leasing / M-3   
    South: Vacant, undeveloped /  M-3   
    East:  Vacant, undeveloped / M-3   
    West: Vacant, undeveloped / P-1 Cook County, public land 

district 
  

Comprehensive Plan 2002 The Comprehensive Plan map designates this area open space 
(public or private) 

Special Information   
Lessee   Applicant is currently negotiating lease terms with the owner of 

the property. 
Physical Characteristics This site has been vacant for approximately 15 years.   

There is a vacant building with a concrete parking area that is 
enclosed by a wood plank fence. 

Utilities The site has no known potable well water and unknown 
septic capability.  See email correspondence from 
Village Engineer. 

 

 
BACKGROUND 
   
Westway Coach, Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary of Cook-Illinois, is currently using a 
property on New Ave outside Village jurisdiction in Will County (near I-355 Bridge) for the 
parking of its school buses that service school districts in Downers Grove, Glen Ellyn and 
Hinsdale.   
 
Cook-Illinois finds the subject site preferable to their current site along New Ave. 
because: 

1.  It is a shorter distance to Downers Grove, thus cutting approximately 4 miles in 
round trip per bus per day. 

2. Buses going to Bolingbrook currently use 127th to get to the tollway; this site 
would make it worthwhile to avoid I-355. 

3. None of their buses would need to go through downtown Lemont.  Currently 
buses use Lemont Rd. to the stoplight at State/Illinois, and then go down New Ave. 



COW Memorandum – Case # 13-07 Westway Coach School Bus Terminal 
Planning & Economic Development Department Form 210 

3 

 
The applicant stated that the facility on Lemont Rd. would be used to dispatch buses, do 
light repairs, maintain an office and store the buses in the evening.  They anticipate 
approximately 90 to 100 buses on the site, leaving between 6:00 a.m. at the earliest and 
5:00 p.m. at the latest.  About half of the buses would return around 10:00 a.m., while the 
others remain out for the entire day.  Drivers would park their cars on-site for the day 
while out on their bus routes. 
 
The applicant stated that minor repairs and maintenance, such as tire changing, window 
and seat repairs, and cleaning would be done at the facility.  Major repairs would be 
done at other facilities owned by the company.  The Village Engineer stated that oil 
changes would require an oil separator in the septic system.  The applicant stated at the 
PZC hearing that they do not plan on doing oil changes at this time due to the 
constraints of the septic system and floodplain but would comply with local and state 
code if they decided to add that activity at a later time.  The Unified Development 
Ordinance does not specifically address school bus terminals as a use.  The closest 
designations in the Ordinance are “freight transportation terminal” which is permitted use 
in M-3 and a “container storage yard” which is special use in M-3.  Because a school bus 
terminal does not include freight movement or the movement of goods but does include 
storage of buses, it was determined that the more restrictive definition would apply 
which is to categorize the use as a container storage yard. 
  
CASE HISTORY 
 
PZC Public Hearing.  The Planning & Zoning Commission conducted a public hearing on 
the requested special use at its July 17, 2013 meeting.  An attorney representing the 
applicant was present and spoke on behalf of the applicant.  Many of the uncertainties 
identified in the original staff report such as fire and building code issues were addressed 
at the public hearing.  The minutes of the hearing are attached for review.  The PZC had 
additional concerns regarding the traffic impact along Lemont Road, particularly the 
adequacy of the southbound left turning lane, and recommended that the Village 
Engineer review and determine if IDOT approval is necessary.  
 
After the case presentation and discussion, PZC voted 6-0 to recommend approval of 
the special use, with the following conditions: 
 

1. The special use approval is limited to Westway Coach, its parent company, or 
another wholly owned subsidiary of its parent company Cook-Illinois; any new 
owner/operator would have to reapply for special use approval.  

2. The special use is limited to the operation of a bus terminal.  Any additional uses 
proposed on the property would be subject to a renewal of the special use permit 
approval. 

3. The applicant provides landscaping on the west property line between the area 
of Lemont Road and the existing fence. 

 
The applicant indicated that they were agreeable to the proposed conditions and 
would work with staff on the landscaping condition. 
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Post PZC Hearing.  The Village Engineer did receive information regarding the well and 
septic on the site and found it to be suitable.  He also requested comment from IDOT, but 
noted that IDOT rarely knows about a use change until an operational problem occurs.  
Staff utilized GIS and aerial imagery to measure the approximate distance of the left 
turning lane.  It is roughly 300 feet in length, not including the gradual tapering of the 
lane.  A standard 72 passenger school bus is on average 40 feet in length, indicating that 
the turning lane could accommodate 7.5 buses before impacting southbound traffic 
flow.   
 
The owner of the property was provided the landscaping requirements outlined in the 
Unified Development Ordinance stating that M zoned lots require 1 plant unit per every 
100 linear feet of frontage and is working with staff to develop an agreeable plan. 
 
STANDARDS FOR SPECIAL USE 
 
UDO Section 17.04.150.C states that special use requests must be consistent with the 
following six standards to be recommended by the PZC for approval: 
 
1. Standard.  The special use is deemed necessary for the public convenience at that 

location. 
 
Analysis. The proposed special use may have a positive impact on public 
convenience as the relocation of the bus terminal from its current location would 
eliminate the need for buses to travel along the western edge of downtown Lemont 
from Lemont Road to New Ave.  From the current location, some buses travel along 
127th Street to utilize I-355 and others continue west along New Ave. to go north on 
Lemont Road.  The new location will have all buses entering and existing directly 
onto Lemont Road.  Buses will exit to the north and return from the north, where 
there is an existing left turn lane into the site.  Although the new traffic arrangement 
may have some positive impacts, the Fire Protection District expressed concern over 
the number of buses exiting and entering the site during rush hour.  Staff utilized GIS 
and aerial imagery to measure the approximate distance of the left turning lane.  It 
is roughly 300 feet in length, not including the gradual tapering of the lane.  A 
standard 72 passenger school bus is on average 40 feet in length, indicating that 
the turning lane could accommodate 7.5 buses before impacting southbound 
traffic flow.   
 
 

2. Standard.  The special use is so designed, located, and proposed to be operated 
that the public health, safety, and welfare will be protected. 

 
Analysis.  The special use would allow for operation of a school bus terminal in a 
zoning district that is designed to accommodate relatively large, self-contained and 
isolated areas intended to be used for industrial activities having potentially 
moderate to high land use intensity.  The applicant intends on using the site as it 
exists and does not anticipate the need for any site development.  The lot has an 
existing paved area that will provide ample space for the parking of buses and 
cars.   
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The Village Engineer cautioned that the site is 100% floodplain. The applicants are 
aware of this and understand the development limitations.  They are not adding 
any new development and are not required to provide a site plan at this time.  
Additionally, no on-site fueling is proposed at this time, eliminating the potential for 
public safety issues. 
 

3. Standard.  The special use will not cause substantial injury to the value of other 
property in the neighborhood in which it is located. 

 
Analysis.  Currently, the surrounding properties are zoned M-3 and are either a 
similar industrial use or currently vacant and undeveloped.   A container storage 
yard on the subject site would not be incompatible with the nearby existing land 
uses and would likely not have a substantial impact on the property values of the 
surrounding industrial properties.  However, the property is also highly visible to many 
nonresidential properties in the larger area.  To prevent negative impacts to 
neighboring properties and the thoroughfare, the applicant was requested to 
submit a landscaping plan for review that demonstrates compliance with the 
landscaping requirements for properties in M zoning districts.  Staff is currently 
working with the applicant on finding an agreeable option. 
 

4. Standard.  The special use shall not create excessive demands on Village service or 
impair the ability of the Village to maintain the peace and provide adequate 
protection for its citizens. 
 
Analysis.  As long as the school bus terminal and repair facility is operated in a 
manner consistent with the requirements of the Village Engineer, Fire Protection 
District, and other relevant regulating agencies there is no reason to expect that the 
use will create any demands on Village service.  

 
5. Standard.  The special use is consistent with standards enumerated elsewhere in this 

ordinance for the specific use, including planned unit developments. 
 

Analysis.  The UDO does not contain any additional standards for a container 
storage yard in the M-3 zoning district.  The applicant was asked provide additional 
landscaping between the existing fence and Lemont Road which would be 
consistent with landscaping requirements for M zoned lots. 
 

6. Standard.  The special use meets, as applicable, the standards for planned unit 
developments found in Chapter 17.08 of this ordinance. 

 
Analysis. Not applicable. 

  
GENERAL ANALYSIS 
 
Consistency with the Comprehensive Plan.  The proposed special use is not consistent 
with the Comprehensive Plan future land use designation for this area, but neither is the 
property’s current zoning or the area’s existing land uses. The M-3 zoning district is 
“designed to accommodate relatively large, self-contained and isolated areas intended 
to be used for industrial activities having potentially moderate to high land use intensity” 
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(UDO Section 17.05.010.C). The existing land uses in the area are generally all consistent 
with the description of the M-3 zoning district but are limited in providing visual appeal.  
 
Health and Safety.  The applicant stated at the public hearing that there will be no 
keeping of any large quantities of combustible liquids in the building for cleaning or 
repair of vehicles. Repairs would be limited to things such as window cleaning and 
repairing of bus seats.  The applicant does not intend on having on-site fuel storage or 
performing oil changes on site at this time.  The applicant stated that should the need 
arise in the future, they will comply with local and state codes.   
 
The Fire District had concerns pertaining to an underground storage tank on the site.  The 
applicant did submit a report indicating that the tank was removed.  Other concerns 
were related to building occupancy and the Fire District stated that owner of the 
building is working with the District on getting those items resolved.  The applicant 
indicated at the public hearing that they are aware of the occupancy issues and will 
work to comply with the applicable codes. 
 
The Village Engineer had concerns regarding the septic system and the availability of 
potable water.  Since the public hearing, the applicant has submitted documentation 
showing the location of the septic system and availability of water, both of which were 
found to be acceptable to the Village Engineer. 
 
Aesthetic and Environmental.  No negative environmental impacts are expected from 
the storage of school buses and vehicles in the M-3 zoning district.  No on-site fuel 
storage is proposed and there will be no storage of large combustible materials on-site. 
 
Aesthetically, the proposed outdoor storage is not dissimilar to the surrounding existing 
land uses, which includes a truck storage facility immediately to the north.   However, the 
existing land uses / sites have been in place for many years and are not up to current 
Village standards for industrial special use approvals.  The property is located in a highly 
visible area that serves as a gateway into the Village and the I&M Canal National 
Heritage Corridor; therefore consideration has been taken to increase the aesthetic 
appeal of the site.  A condition of the special use would require the applicant to provide 
landscaping along the western border between Lemont Road and the existing fence.  
The general landscape standards outlined in the Uniform Development Ordinance would 
provide a more appealing landscaped frontage. 
 
Engineering Comments. The Village Engineer cautioned that the property is 100% 
floodplain.  The applicant at the public hearing stated that they were aware of this and 
did not find it to be an impediment to leasing the site.  No site development is proposed 
at this time but the applicant stated they are aware of the special regulations that would 
apply to floodplain sites. As previously noted, the Village Engineer’s comments related to 
well and septic facilities have been addressed by the applicant. 
 
Fire District Comments. The Fire Marshal cautioned that the previous owner had an 
underground fuel storage tank and that the Office of the State Fire Marshall (OFSM) 
requires that the tank be property removed or abandoned in place.  The applicant did 
submit a report stating the tank was properly removed.  The applicant is aware that any 
proposal to include fuel storage onsite would require a permit from OSFM and the District.   
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Other concerns of the Fire Marshal related to the number of proposed vehicles leaving 
the site during evening rush hour and the applicant explained that the buses do not all 
leave at the same time or come back at the same time and that they don’t see this to 
be an issue.   
 
CONCLUSIONS & RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
The proposed special use is not compatible with the Village’s Comprehensive Plan which 
depicts the area as open space, however, it is not dissimilar to the existing surrounding 
land uses, particularly the property to the north which is operated as a truck leasing 
facility that also parks/stores trucks on site.    
 
The special use permit, if approved with conditions, will limit the special use to the bus 
terminal, restrict transferability of the special use and provide some aesthetic appeal to 
the site in the form of landscaping along Lemont Road.  Staff and the PZC recommend 
approval, with the conditions noted above. 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 

1. Application Materials 
2. Photographs of subject property 
3. DRAFT minutes, 07-13-13 PZC meeting 
4. Letter from Lemont Fire Protection District dated July 2, 2013 
5. Email correspondence from the Village Engineer dated July 1, 2013 & July 9, 2013 
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Chairman Spinelli called for a motion for a recommendation. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Messer to 
recommend to the Mayor and Board of Trustees approval for Case 13-06 with the 
following conditions: 
 
1. That landscaping shrubs shall be large shrubs at a minimum of 24 inches in height 

when planted. 
 
2. The two required internal parking islands shall be relocated to one on each side 

(east and west) on the southern entrance of the parking lot. 
 
3. Staff will seek input from the Lemont Police Department as to which direction the 

flow of traffic should enter and exit the parking lot and/or alleyway.  
 
 A roll call vote was taken: 
Ayes:  McGleam, Kwasneski, Sanderson, Maher, Messer, Sullivan, Spinelli 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 

Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Kwasneski to 
authorize the Chairman to approve the Findings of Fact as prepared by staff.  A voice 
vote was taken: 
Ayes:  All 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 

B. CASE 13-07 – WESTWAY COACH, INC. AT LEMONT ROAD 
      A public hearing for special use for a school bus terminal and repair facility. 
 
Chairman Spinelli called for a motion to open Case 13-07. 
 
Commissioner Kwasneski made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maher to open 
the public hearing for Case 13-07.  A voice vote was taken: 
Ayes:  All 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 
Ms. Glas stated the applicant is Westway Coach which is wholly owned subsidiary of 
Cook-Illinois.  She said the applicant does currently operate this business on New 
Avenue and is looking to relocate to the Lemont Road site.  She stated the Lemont Road 
site is zoned M-3.  Ms. Glas said the development ordinance does not necessarily 
specify a school bus terminal clearly.  It could either be identified as a freight 
transportation terminal or a container storage yard.  She said a freight transportation 
terminal would require movement of product where as a container storage yard is stored 
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containers.  She stated bus terminals fit somewhere in between there, so staff decided to 
go with the more restrictive approach.  Ms. Glas said they went with the container 
storage yard because that would generate a special use whereas freight transportation 
would be a permitted use. 
Ms. Glas said the applicant worked with the former Director for the Village, so she 
unfortunately did not have a lot of the background when preparing this.  She stated since 
the staff report was written, staff has received a lot of feedback regarding some of the 
issues addressed in the staff report.  She said she will go through those issues and the 
response they have received.   
 
The first was a letter from the Fire Protection District dated July 2nd.  Ms. Glas said it 
stated they require a fire alarm system, rapid entry system, and a sprinkler system for 
the building.  Since the staff report, the Fire Protection District did meet with a 
representative of the owner.  She said the owner is aware of the requirements and is 
currently getting cost estimates.  She stated the owner is aware that they need to comply 
with what the Fire Protection District is asking.  Ms. Glas said another issue they were 
concerned about was an underground storage tank on that property.  She stated they had 
no record of removal or abandonment.  Since the writing of the staff report the applicant 
did supply a report indicating that the tank was removed in February of 2001.  Ms. Glas 
said the Fire Protection District was concerned about the extent of motor vehicle repairs.  
She stated the applicant replied that it would be minor things like fixing broken 
windows, lights and seats.  If oil changes are permitted, then the applicant would like to 
do that.  She said the applicant would comply with all regulations.  Ms. Glas stated the 
applicant had stated no large quantities of combustible liquids would be stored on the 
site, which was another concern of the Fire Protection.   
 
Ms. Glas said the Fire Protection cautioned about fuel storage on site.  The applicant 
had stated that no fuel storage is proposed currently at this time.  However, if they did 
propose it at a later date they would comply with all regulations.  She stated lastly, the 
Fire Protection was concerned with 90 to 100 drivers leaving the facility during the 
evening rush hour.  She said the applicant had responded by saying 50% of the buses 
will return about 10 a.m. and then leave again at 3:30 p.m.  Most of the buses return to 
the property at 4:30 p.m.  Ms. Glas stated the buses would be leaving the site to the 
north and turn into the lot using the dedicated turning lane.  She said the idea would be 
not all 90 to 100 buses are leaving at one time.   
 
Ms. Glas stated another issue they had with the application was there was a lack of a site 
plan and landscaping plan.  She said the applicant had replied stating a plat of survey 
was submitted showing the existing conditions, there is no site development proposed 
for this parcel.  She stated it does have a paved parking area, it is fenced and it would be 
used as is.  The site is 5.1 acres and just over one acre is proposed for bus storage and 
employee parking.   
 
Ms. Glas said in terms of the outstanding items, there was no reply to what the Village 
Engineer was asking.  She stated he said he had a lack of information regarding the well 
and septic on the property.  She said he requested information on the water and proof of 
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portable water.  Also, he wanted some kind of proof from the Cook County Health 
Department stating the location of the septic system and the holding tank capacity.  Ms. 
Glas stated they applicant has not written in response to that, however they do 
understand it will effect the occupancy requirements for the building.  She said they can 
not do anything with the property until they get that resolved. 
 
Ms. Glas stated based on the updated information that staff received today, they are 
recommending approval of the special use with some conditions.  In the staff report they 
were reluctant to go one way or another due to the lack of information, but they feel like 
there is a comfortable amount of data to support the use.  She stated in terms of 
conditions, staff would require that the special use be limited to the applicant and not 
transferrable.  She said any additional uses proposed on the property would be subject to 
a renewal of the special use permit approval.  Ms. Glas said lastly, that the applicant 
provide landscaping in the area of Lemont Road and the existing fence.  She stated there 
is some shrubbery and rough landscaping but staff feels that can be enhanced a little bit.  
Ms. Glas asked if the Commission had any questions. 
 
Commissioner Kwasneski asked if Lemont Road was controlled by IDOT and will there 
be any involvement or co-ordination with them.  He also asked how was the applicant or 
IDOT going to handle the stacking of buses in that left turn lane and will that left turn 
lane have to be adjusted.  Lastly, will there be any idea or consideration of a stop and go 
light at that location. 
 
Mrs. Jones said as to IDOTs involvement the Village Engineer typically sends things on 
for IDOT review and comment.  She stated they are not adding or changing any curb 
cuts, so she is not sure if he did not send it because of that.  She said she understands 
what he is saying.  Mrs. Jones said in regards to adding a light, the addition of the buses 
could warrant a full stop light at that intersection.  She stated the Village has tried to get 
one before.  Now with I-355 being built a lot traffic has been diverted off of Lemont 
Road and there isn’t enough traffic to warrant it.   
 
Chairman Spinelli stated he has the same concerns as Commissioner Kwasneski.  He 
said he has seen past cases, not specific to Lemont, where applicants come in and use 
existing curb cuts.  He stated the State has made them make modifications because they 
are changing the use of the property.  Chairman Spinelli said he does not know when 
this access was approved and what the traffic counts were at that time IDOT approved 
it.  He stated the Village Engineer or the applicant should reach out to IDOT and get 
comment from them.  He said they might require additional stacking for that southbound 
left turn. 
 
Commissioner McGleam said a traffic study would identify the need for a stop light.  He 
asked would that be a requirement of the Village.   
 
Chairman Spinelli stated IDOT would usually require it since it is their jurisdiction.  He 
said when the applicant or the Village submits it to IDOT, they will then make a list of 
what is required if anything. 
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Commissioner Maher asked if it should have gone to IDOT before it came before this 
Commission.   
 
Mrs. Jones said typically what she sees going to IDOT for review or approval are new 
curb cuts or changing or adding ingress/egress.  She stated she has not come across 
anything like this where it is a new tenant with a different kind of use adjacent to an 
IDOT right-of-way.   
 
Commissioner Maher asked if it was a new curb cut, would it go to IDOT before it came 
before the Commission or Village Board. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated it would be part of the review process.  She said she can not say 
whether they would get something back from IDOT before it came before the Plan 
Commission.   
 
Commissioner Messer said his concern is there is already a lot of traffic that exits old 
Lemont Road northbound.  He stated it is mostly commercial traffic that lumbers 
northbound up Lemont Road and closes the right hand lane.  He said now we have 
another large vehicle heading northbound and both lanes are blocked.  He stated these 
are large vehicles that take awhile to reach the speed limit that is posted and are trying 
to get up a very large hill.  Commissioner Messer said he feels IDOT should have 
looked at this before it came before the Commission.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson stated he feels there should be a condition stating that IDOT 
should be made aware of the change of use.  He said no matter what is said by IDOT, it 
does not change what this Commission is set out to do.  He stated whether IDOT made 
them change the road or not, it is not going to change what he would want to see with 
this.  
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if the applicant would like to make a presentation. 
 
George Maurides, Attorney, 33 North La Salle Street, Chicago, stated he had three 
people with him this evening.  First is Tony Benish, whose family owns Cook-Illinois 
school bus company.  He stated it is a family owned business and if they are ever short a 
driver sometimes you will see Tony out driving a bus.  He said the school bus business 
is highly regulated because they have precious cargo.  Frank Macina, who is a project 
manager for the owner of the property and Matt Carmody, attorney for the owner of the 
property are also present.   
 
Mr. Maurides stated he looked at this file back in 2012 and he said that is when he 
started talking with Matt Carmody.  He said if you look at the zoning code for M-3 there 
are 18 different uses and 13 are permitted.  He stated it did not say school bus terminals.  
Mr. Maurides said there are several freight companies looking for places to go, so Mr. 
Carmody could rent to someone else tomorrow as long as they get occupancy for it.  He 
said his client’s credit and term of lease was more attractive for them.  He stated he ran 
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into Jim Brown, the Village’s previous Economic Development Director, and informed 
him that he will be coming into town to find out what the zoning was for the site.  He 
said in late May he finally came and talked with Mr. Brown in regards to the site.   
Mr. Maurides said he is very familiar with this type of work and has dealt with IDOT on 
several occasions.  He stated he wanted to talk with the Community Development 
Director because you can kind of get a feeling if this is going to be something the town 
will welcome.  He said his job was to persuade Mr. Brown into putting him in one of the 
permitted uses.  Mr. Maurides stated he was not surprised when Mr. Brown 
recommended that he apply for the special use and put them in as a storage container 
use.  He said they had talked about a lot things that day and they went through the 
special use application.  He stated they had talked about a site plan and he asked if there 
was a landscape requirement for already developed property.  Mr. Maurides said he 
asked if they would have to put in parking lot islands with landscaping and if a traffic 
study was needed.  He stated he asked him everything because he always comes 
prepared.  He said there is a line item in the application where if staff asks for more then 
they have to give it to them.  He stated even though Mr. Brown was making them get a 
special use permit he feels Mr. Brown’s opinion was a bus terminal is less intense then a 
lot of the permitted uses.   
 
Mr. Maurides stated this site was a concrete plant with trucks going in and out all day 
long.  He said the owner has owned the property for 16 to 17 years and is trying to make 
some use out of it.  He said he has never in all of his years gone back to IDOT to 
introduce a new use on a site.  Mr. Maurides stated if he wanted to change curb cuts or 
minimize or consolidate then he understands he would have to go to them.  He said he 
has never had a situation like this where the use is changing and he would have to go to 
IDOT.  He stated he did ask Mr. Brown if he wanted a traffic study.  He said Mr. Brown 
asked which direction the buses were going and after finding out they were going north 
he did not want one.   
 
Mr. Maurides said they also talked about the landscaping issue.  He stated if he was 
applying for a site development permit then he would be required to comply with the 
landscaping code.  He said the reason why this site was attractive for them was because 
they can use it “as is”.  Mr. Maurides stated for the owner of the property, if they don’t 
use it then there are 13 other permitted uses allowed on the property.   
 
Mr. Maurides stated he also talked with Mr. Brown regarding occupancy issues versus 
special use issues.  He said the building code issues with the water, sewer, etc. are 
typical building code issue that you have to do in order to get an occupancy permit.  He 
stated if they don’t get a special use approval then it doesn’t really matter if they can 
satisfy all the occupancy issues.  Mr. Maurides said he received two business cards for 
when they were almost ready they could get the property inspected to find out all the 
occupancy issues.  He stated after that on June 22nd  he sent the submittal package, and 
all Jim wanted was a survey, an aerial photograph and a overlay showing how the 
busses will be entering and exiting.  Mr. Maurides said Ms. Glas had contacted him 
when she received his packet on June 24th.  He stated he was having a hard time getting 
an appointment with Mr. Brown because that is when Mrs. Jones had left.  He said he 
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then started working with Ms. Glas on getting the public notices.  He stated it wasn’t 
until last week that he had received comments from staff.  Mr. Maurides said most of 
the issues were with the occupancy permit and not the special use permit.  He stated 
whether they have a portable water there or not is not reflective for the special use issue.  
He said he had that understanding that even if he received the special use, his client 
would not be able to occupy the site.  He stated it is their job to get the special use 
permit and the owner’s job to get the occupancy permit.  Mr. Maurides stated when they 
received the list from staff, the owner of the property started working on the things that 
were on the list.  He said he didn’t think he would get that list until after this meeting 
because it wasn’t relevant.   
 
Mr. Maurides said in regards to stacking on a street the size of Lemont Road, an 
additional 90 buses a day is not going to warrant a count.  He stated he does not see it 
being enough to warrant a stop light being put there.   
 
Mr. Maurides stated in regards to the issue of lacking a site plan.  He said the site is 
about 5.1 acres which is about 225,000 square feet.  He said the building is 5,000 square 
feet and they would need 60,000 square feet for the parking of buses and employee cars.  
He stated he knows they would be able to accommodate all the buses there and he went 
through those calculations with Mr. Brown.  Mr. Maurides said the only thing different 
would be how they would stripe the parking lot.  He said there is plenty of room and he 
had discussed this with staff today.  He stated if you look at the criteria with the extra 
space out there they just want to make sure that they don’t put a bus terminal out there 
with a freight terminal or something else.  Mr. Maurides said they are fine with that 
because they are only in the school bus business.  He stated also their lease states they 
could only have a school bus company there.   
 
Mr. Maurides said the condition that the special use permit be limited to the applicant 
and non-transferable is not a problem with one issue.  He stated they have a family of 
companies and Cook-Illinois is the parent company.  He said so as long as it is one of 
the companies under the umbrella, there won’t be any issues. 
 
Mrs. Jones stated they had done something similar with Timberline Knolls, where it was 
non-transferable outside their companies but can be transferable within.  She said staff 
does not have an issue with that. 
 
Mr. Maurides then showed a view of the site on the overhead.  He stated they basically 
have no neighbors except one to the north.  He said the site is almost all paved and has 
been like that forever.  He stated they don’t plan on changing anything and they are only 
parking buses on it.  Mr. Maurides showed where the turning lane started on the 
overhead.  He said he did not measure the length of the turning lane, but feels they 
would be able to stack five to six buses.  He stated the buses go out and half come back 
over a two hour period.  Some of the drivers keep their buses with them during the day.  
Mr. Maurides said because the different school districts have different end times and 
activities after school, 90 buses would be coming back in during a two hour period.  He 
stated usually all the buses are back by latest 4:30 p.m. or 5 p.m.   



 16 

 
Mr. Maurides said he drove down to the site today and was able to cross all lanes and 
head south on Lemont Road.  He said there are gaps made by traffic lights.  He stated 
when you are talking about a bus every minute or two, it is really not a significant event.  
He stated if there was a concrete plant there or truck terminal then he would not be 
surprised if someone had asked him for a traffic report.  Mr. Maurides said he was not 
surprised that he didn’t ask for one because he feels it is not a super intense use as far as 
traffic is concerned.   
 
Mr. Maurides stated the reason for the special use permit is so you don’t impact your 
neighbors.  He said he is having a hard time figuring out how they were going to impact 
their neighbors.   
 
Mr. Maurides stated that is the history on how they got here.  He apologized that if 
when they read the staff report they thought they weren’t providing what they wanted.  
He said he provided what he was asked to give them and understands why he wasn’t 
asked to give anymore.  Mr. Maurides stated he hopes they will look at their special use 
and recommend them to the Village Board.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if the turning lane does become an issue can it be written into 
the special use that they require them to contact IDOT for lengthening the turning lane. 
 
Mr. Maurides pointed out where the turning lane starts. 
 
Mrs. Jones said it is a decent size turning lane.  She stated they could verify the turning 
lane and compare it to the average length of a school bus to see how many can stack up 
there.  She said she does feel the applicant has a point in that their special use is a less 
intense traffic generator then some of the permitted uses in that zoning district. 
 
Chairman Spinelli said he does agree, however back when that place was built for small 
commercial use the turning lanes might only have been 100 feet.  He stated with the 
speed limit being 45 mph then it would not meet today’s standards.   
 
Mrs. Jones said it is something that he could direct staff to do before it gets present to 
the Village Board.   
 
Chairman Spinelli stated he wants to make sure the turning lane taper and storage meets 
the current standards since the use is changing.  He said for the applicant, the Village 
Engineer did state the property is 100% in a flood plain.  He asked did their surveyor do 
any studies to determine in a flooding condition what the depth of the water is on the 
property. 
 
Mr. Maurides stated he asked the owners that five times.  He said he had asked the 
owner if he gets five feet of water there do they care.  He stated the owner said no.  If 
there is a problem then they would call their drivers in to take the buses out.   
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Commissioner Messer said it was mentioned that you might do light oil changes.  He 
stated his concern is if you don’t want to negatively impact your neighbor and your 
property floods there are these hazardous materials on-site.   
 
Mr. Maurides stated in the Village Code there is a requirement that if there are 
combustibles or oil type materials stored on a site that is in a flood plain they have to be 
stored in a water tight device and it might have to possibly float.  He said as far as 
changing oil there they would like to have it there.  However, he feels they are going to 
require they have a catch basin and they have a septic system.  He stated it is very 
unlikely they are going to have it installed.  Mr. Maurides said if they want to have it 
there then they will have to comply with all their codes.   
 
Mrs. Jones said there is a whole chapter in regards to flood plains. 
 
Mr. Maurides stated he did have a copy of it.   
 
Commissioner Maher asked what their expectation was five years from now.  
Commissioner Maher said his concern is that down the road there can be 250 to 300 
buses there.   
 
Mr. Maurides said they would like 500 buses there, but one of the limiting factors is 
transportation or gasoline costs.  He stated just like the asphalt business they can only go 
so far around due to trucking costs.  He said they can not operate here and service buses 
in Arlington Heights.   
 
Anthony Benish, applicant, 5734 Lyman Avenue, Downers Grove, stated they have a 
lease for five years which is longer than their contracts.  He said they are hoping to 
continue that same amount of work. 
 
Commissioner Maher asked if they have had more buses in the past. 
 
Mr. Benish said they have just started in this area.   
 
Commissioner Kwasneski asked if they had any intention for putting a bid into a school 
where the buses have to come out of the facility and head south on Lemont Road. 
 
Mr. Maurides said he can not answer that because he does not know the geographical 
configuration of school districts.  He stated he can not say they would never do that.  He 
said they got this site to service what they have.  He stated they could end up doing the 
schools here in town.  Mr. Maurides said if they started developing problems where 
buses had to make a left turn out of the property then they might have to hire an off-duty 
police officer to direct traffic.  He stated in all the years he has worked for Mr. Benish 
they have never had that problem, but he can’t say it will never happen.  Mr. Maurides 
said the company also has to deal with the safety of the drivers.   
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Mr. Benish said it does not make any sense with that intersection to risk the driver’s 
safety.  He stated this is why they like the site so much, all they have to do is turn right. 
He said there are plenty of other ways to get to that direction rather than turning left out 
of there.   
Chairman Spinelli asked what their actual parent name is. 
 
Mr. Benish said it was Cook-Illinois Corporation. 
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if all the other companies were bus companies or transportation 
type companies. 
 
Mr. Benish said yes.   
 
Trustee Stapleton asked where do the buses fill up for gas currently. 
 
Mr. Maurides stated they fill up at the site they have right now. 
 
Mr. Benish stated they operate with bio-diesel and understand fueling there would be a 
problem.  He said we know we are going to have to fuel off-site. 
 
Mr. Maurides said they have a facility that does major repairs.  He stated it is very 
conceivable that they might change a headlight or a seat.  He said they were not 
planning on doing oil changes here but it was brought up by the fire department which 
was reasonable.   
 
Trustee Stapleton asked if it would be more cost effective if you had a tank there on site. 
 
Mr. Maurides said yes it would, however, if they want a tank there they have to apply 
for a tank with the Fire Marshall and meet Village Code.  He stated he doesn’t feel they 
are going to prohibit them from doing it.  He said when you get a special use permit it 
states you will comply with all codes.  Mr. Maurides said they are not asking for any 
variations.  He stated it is not just Village codes there are also State codes.   
 
Chairman Spinelli said in the staff report there were three conditions.  He stated one was 
the special use was limited to the current applicant.  He said which should read Cook-
Illinois and its parent companies.  Another was additional landscaping along the west 
property line.  He asked what the condition about site modifications was. 
 
Ms. Glas said if they proposed any additional use outside of a bus terminal then they 
will be required to renew their current special use so they can address other impacts.  
She stated there are other permitted uses and they are not using the whole site so the 
staff wants to protect themselves.   
 
Mr. Maurides stated regarding the landscaping issue, currently there is a big hedge row.  
He said what he understands is staff wants them to put a row of bushes along there. 
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Mrs. Jones said since this is the gateway to the Village of Lemont, our past precedence 
have been as new industrial uses come in, they are requiring them to clean and spruce 
up the place.   
 
Chairman Spinelli stated the property line is about mid-point of the drive-way.  He said 
staff is looking for some enhancement on the property on each side of the driveway.  He 
stated they can work with staff and they will work with you to compliment the existing 
landscaping that is out there. 
 
Mr. Maurides stated he just does not want to leave the room and then be asked to put in 
lots and lots of landscaping.   
 
Chairman Spinelli said he can work with staff and get it clarified before it gets presented 
to the Village Board.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there were any more questions. 
 
Commissioner McGleam stated the Village Engineer raised a lot of questions that they 
had talked about.  He asked how we are addressing these issues. 
 
Mr. Maurides stated as far as water and septic they have to satisfy that before they can 
get their occupancy permit. 
 
Commissioner McGleam asked if they were agreeing they will be dealt with during 
occupancy permit and not making them a special condition.  He also asked how they are 
handling the issue with IDOT. 
 
Chairman Spinelli said it would be a recommendation for the Village Engineer to do a 
quick analysis and make a determination if he feels that adequate stacking and turning 
protection is provided.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there were any more questions.  None responded.  He then 
called for a motion to close the public hearing. 
 
Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Kwasneski to close 
the public hearing for Case 13-07.  A voice vote was taken: 
Ayes:  All 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 
Chairman Spinelli then called for a motion for recommendation. 
 
Commissioner McGleam made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Sullivan to 
recommend to the Mayor and Board of Trustees approval of Case 13-07 with the 
following recommendations that were made by staff: 
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1. The special use permit is limited to the applicant, Cook-Illinois and it’s parent 
companies, and not transferrable. 

2. Any additional uses proposed on the property would be subject to a renewal of the 
special use permit approval. 

3. The applicant provides landscaping on the west property line between the area of 
Lemont Road and the existing fence. 
 

In addition to the conditions made by staff, the Plan Commission has requested that: 
 
4. The Village Engineer reviews the traffic impact and determines if IDOT needs to be 

contacted. 
 
A roll call vote was taken: 
Ayes: Ayes:  McGleam, Kwasneski, Sanderson, Maher, Messer, Sullivan, Spinelli 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
   

Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Sanderson to authorize 
the Chairman to approve the Findings of Fact as prepared by staff.  A voice vote was 
taken: 
Ayes:  All 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 

IV. GENERAL DISCUSSION 
  

A. Staffing Update 
 
Mrs. Jones formally introduced Ms. Glas as the new Village Planner. 
 
Discussion continued in regards to taking down public notice signs and fee for taking 
them down. 
 

V. ADJOURNMENT 
 

Chairman Spinelli called for a motion to adjourn the meeting. 
 
Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Sullivan to adjourn 
the meeting.  A voice vote was taken: 
Ayes:  All 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
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TO:  Committee of the Whole            #057-13 
 
FROM:  Charity Jones, AICP, Planning & Economic Development Director 
    
SUBJECT: Birch Path Concept Plan Review 
 
DATE:  August 14, 2013 
       
 
SUMMARY 
 
Mike Ford, of Tempo Development Inc., has requested preliminary Committee feedback 
on a proposed 20 unit single-family subdivision.  The proposed subdivision would be 
located east of Mayfair Estates and west of I-355, as shown below.  Because the proposal 
deviates substantially from current Village standards, staff directed the applicant to seek 
input at the COW prior to investing in the necessary professional plans required for a 
formal zoning application.  The subject property is unincorporated; if the applicant 
moves forward, the application will, at a minimum, include annexation, rezoning, and 
planned unit development approval. 
 
 
 
 
 

 
  

Village of Lemont 
Planning & Economic Development Department 

 
418 Main Street  · Lemont, Illinois 60439    
phone 630-257-1595 ·  fax 630-257-1598   
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BACKGROUND 
   
TRC.  On July 11, the applicant presented a concept plan for Birch Path subdivision to the 
Technical Review Committee (TRC).  At that time, the applicant presented a plan 
including 24 lots ranging in size from 4,806 sf to 8,694 sf.  The plan also included an 
approximately 42,000 sf outlot at the north end of the property whose purpose was 
undefined and a 43,400 sf stormwater detention outlot near the south end of the 
property.  Staff informed the applicant that none of the proposed lots met Village 
standards for size and that smallest single-family lot sizes approved to date were those 
included as part of the Kettering development (7,500 sf).  Staff advised the applicant to 
reduce the number of lots and to propose a plan for the northerly outlot, as the Village 
would have no interest in accepting such an outlot.  The full TRC minutes are attached 
for reference and the applicant has provided a copy of the originally submitted plan 
(labeled “1st Plan”). 
 
Staff & Trustee Meeting.  On July 22, the Planning & Economic Development Director and 
Trustee Stapleton met with the applicant to review a revised site plan (which the 
applicant has included as “2nd Plan”).  The applicant had eliminated three lots from the 
original.  The lot sizes in the revised plan ranged from 4,792 sf to 8,795 sf, with the 
exception of two lots; the applicant had made the former northerly outlot a part of these 
two lots, resulting in lot sizes in excess of 40,000 sf.  Staff and Trustee Stapleton informed 
the applicant that although the revised plan was an improvement, further revisions were 
needed to eliminate more lots and bring lot sizes closer to compliance with Village 
standards.  Additionally, staff and Trustee Stapleton informed the applicant that 
incorporating the northerly outlot into two private lots was not an acceptable approach. 
 
 
GENERAL ANALYSIS 
 
Consistency with the Comprehensive Plan.  The Comprehensive Plan designates this area 
as low density residential, 0-2 dwelling units per acre.  The applicant’s concept plan 
represents a density of 3.63 dwelling units per acre.  By comparison, the density of the 
adjacent Mayfair Estates subdivision is 1.96 dwelling units per acre. 
 
Landscaping.  The applicant contends that one of the key benefits of this proposed 
development is the landscaping that would be installed on Tollway right of way and 
would serve as a visual and auditory buffer from the Tollway for existing and future 
residents.  While staff concurs that the proposed landscaping would be attractive and 
provide some visual screening, staff cannot say at this time whether the proposed 
screening is sufficient to provide a noise buffer.  Staff has sent the proposed landscape 
plan to the Village Arborist for review and comment. 
 
Other Standards & Issues.  The proposed concept plan is not to scale, so staff is unable to 
confirm some necessary elements (e.g. street pavement width).  Some of the lots, 
particularly around the south end of the site, appear to be too narrow at the front 
property line to meet the minimum required separation between driveways.  Regardless 
of whether the required minimum separation can be met, the applicant should 
nonetheless increase the widths of these lots to improve streetscape aesthetics.  
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Additionally, staff would recommend that design standards be required for the homes 
within this development to ensure compatibility with the surrounding neighborhood. 
 
 
CONCLUSIONS & RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
The applicant is seeking further direction from the COW to determine whether a small lot 
single-family subdivision would be considered at this location, and under what conditions 
such a development might be acceptable.  Staff recommends that, consistent with UDO 
Section 17.08.040, any deviations from Village standards only be granted in direct 
response to tangible community benefits from the proposed development, such as 
exceptional landscaping or outstanding architecture/design. 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 

1. Applicant materials 
2. July 11, 2013 TRC minutes 

 

































































   

Village Board  

Agenda Memorandum                                                                            Project # 5041 

  
 
To: 

 
Mayor & Village Board 
 

From: George J. Schafer, Village Administrator 
Ralph Pukula, Public Works Director 
 

Subject: Discussion of 2013 Bridge Repairs 

 
Date: 

 
August 13, 2013 
 

 

BACKGROUND/HISTORY 
 
As part of the capital improvements designated in the FY 14 budget, the Village budged funds for 
repairs to the following bridges:  Stephen Street over I&M Canal, Old Lemont over DesPlaines River, 
Ed Bossert Drive over I&M Canal and Derby Road over Pine Needles Drive.  The engineers estimate 
(Crawford, Murphy & Tully) prior to bid was approximately $241,000, and the Village budgeted this 
amount for FY 14 (Split between MFT (50%), Canal TIF (25%) and Downtown TIF (25%)).  The 
Village received 4 bids and the low bidder presented a cost of $460,166 to complete the work.  Staff is 
presenting this issue at a workshop to discuss options for the project.   
 
The first attachment shows the costs for the full scope of work. The second attachment outlines the 
consulting engineer’s recommendation on reducing scope, while still completing the items most 
important to the structural integrity of the bridges.  
 
PROS/CONS/ALTERNATIVES (IF APPLICABLE)   
  
The Village will have two options for the repair work.   
 

1. Complete the full scope of work, but phase the work by breaking up over multiple fiscal years 
2. Reduce the scope of work on all four bridges to bring down costs closer in line with budgeted 

figure.  Utilizing this option, the Village would have to reject the bids formally and either 
negotiate with the contractor or re-bid the work.    

 

ATTACHMENTS (IF APPLICABLE) 

1. Bid Unit Costs for the full scope of work 
2. Cost estimate for reduced scope as recommended by consulting engineer 

 

SPECIFIC VILLAGE BOARD ACTION REQUIRED 
Discussion 



Stephen Street over I&M Canal (S.N. 016-0565)
40603345 HOT-MIX ASPHALT SURFACE COURSE, MIX "D", N90 TON 2 $536.85 $1,073.70

44000157 HOT-MIX ASPHALT SURFACE REMOVAL, 2" SY 17 $26.20 $445.40

50102400 CONCRETE REMOVAL CU YD 3 $2,050.00 $6,150.00

50300255 CONCRETE SUPERSTRUCTURES CU YD 3 $1,200.00 $3,600.00

50800205 REINFORCEMENT BARS, EPOXY COATED POUND 350 $3.45 $1,207.50

52000110 PREFORMED JOINT STRIP SEAL FOOT 50 $360.00 $18,000.00

58700300 CONCRETE SEALER SQ FT 12 $35.00 $420.00

59000200 EPOXY CRACK INJECTION FOOT 77 $52.00 $4,004.00

X0325747 BRIDGE DECK CONCRETE CRACK SEALER FOOT 98 $18.50 $1,813.00

X0326331 CLEANING AND PAINTING BEARINGS EACH 7 $810.00 $5,670.00

Z0012754 STRUCTURAL REPAIL OF CONCRETE (DEPTH <=5") SQ FT 36 $123.00 $4,428.00

Z0012755 STRUCTURAL REPAIR OF CONCRETE (DEPTH > 5") SQ FT 260 $125.00 $32,500.00

Z0016200 DECK SLAB REPAIR (PARTIAL) SQ FT 2 $160.00 $320.00

SP-6 TRAFFIC CONTROL AND PROTECTION (SPECIAL) L SUM 0.25 $65,000.00 $16,250.00

Sub Total $95,881.6

Old Lemont over DesPlaines River
28100109 STONE RIPRAP, CLASS A5 SQ YD 230 $206.00 $47,380.00

40603345 HOT-MIX ASPHALT SURFACE COURSE, MIX "D", N90 TON 21 $536.85 $11,273.85

44000157 HOT-MIX ASPHALT SURFACE REMOVAL, 2" SY 187 $26.20 $4,899.40

50102400 CONCRETE REMOVAL CU YD 4.50 $2,050.00 $9,225.00

50300255 CONCRETE SUPERSTRUCTURES CU YD 4.50 $1,200.00 $5,400.00

50800205 REINFORCEMENT BARS, EPOXY COATED POUND 580 $3.45 $2,001.00

52000110 PREFORMED JOINT STRIP SEAL FOOT 60 $360.00 $21,600.00

58700300 CONCRETE SEALER SQ FT 24 $35.00 $840.00

59000200 EPOXY CRACK INJECTION FOOT 44 $52.00 $2,288.00

X0325747 BRIDGE DECK CONCRETE CRACK SEALER FOOT 475 $18.50 $8,787.50

SP-2 BEARING RETAINERS EACH 40 $985.00 $39,400.00

SP-3 BOLT GUARDRAIL TERMINAL TO PARAPET L SUM 1 $465.00 $465.00

SP-5 REMOVAL CHANNEL DEBRIS (TIMBER LOGS) L SUM 1 $6,640.00 $6,640.00

SP-6 TRAFFIC CONTROL AND PROTECTION (SPECIAL) L SUM 0.25 $65,000.00 $16,250.00

Sub Total $176,449.75

Ed Bossert Drive over I&M Canal (S.N. 016-7356)
28100105 STONE RIPRAP, CLASS A3 SQ YD 10.0 $436.00 $4,360.00

40603345 HOT-MIX ASPHALT SURFACE COURSE, MIX "D", N90 TON 1.50 $536.85 $805.28

44000157 HOT-MIX ASPHALT SURFACE REMOVAL, 2" SY 13.50 $26.20 $353.70

50102400 CONCRETE REMOVAL CU YD 2.70 $2,050.00 $5,535.00

50300255 CONCRETE SUPERSTRUCTURES CU YD 2.70 $1,200.00 $3,240.00

50800205 REINFORCEMENT BARS, EPOXY COATED POUND 600 $3.45 $2,070.00

52000110 PREFORMED JOINT STRIP SEAL FOOT 36 $360.00 $12,960.00

58700300 CONCRETE SEALER SQ FT 9 $35.00 $315.00

X0325747 BRIDGE DECK CONCRETE CRACK SEALER FOOT 81 $18.50 $1,498.50

X0326331 CLEANING AND PAINTING BEARINGS EACH 7 $810.00 $5,670.00

Z0010600 CLEANING DRAINAGE SYSTEM L SUM 1 $750.00 $750.00

Z0016200 DECK SLAB REPAIR (PARTIAL) SQ FT 6 $160.00 $960.00

SP-2 BEARING RETAINERS EACH 14 $985.00 $13,790.00

SP-6 TRAFFIC CONTROL AND PROTECTION (SPECIAL) L SUM 0.25 $65,000.00 $16,250.00

Sub Total $68,557.48

Derby Road over Pine Needles Drive (S.N. 016-7357)
50102400 CONCRETE REMOVAL CU YD 5.20 $2,050.00 $10,660.00
50300255 CONCRETE SUPERSTRUCTURES CU YD 5.20 $1,200.00 $6,240.00

50800205 REINFORCEMENT BARS, EPOXY COATED POUND 750 $3.45 $2,587.50

52000110 PREFORMED JOINT STRIP SEAL FOOT 85 $360.00 $30,600.00

58700300 CONCRETE SEALER SQ FT 21 $35.00 $735.00

59000200 EPOXY CRACK INJECTION FOOT 95 $52.00 $4,940.00

72000100 SIGN PANEL, TYPE 1 SQ FT 18 $27.50 $495.00
72000200 SIGN PANEL, TYPE 2 SQ FT 28 $55.00 $1,540.00
73000100 WOOD SIGN SUPPORT EACH 33 $27.50 $907.50
X0325747 BRIDGE DECK CONCRETE CRACK SEALER FOOT 52 $18.50 $962.00

X0326331 CLEANING AND PAINTING BEARINGS EACH 14 $810.00 $11,340.00

Z0006710 BRIDGE DRAINAGE SYSTEM REPAIR L SUM 1 $14,900.00 $14,900.00

Z0016200 DECK SLAB REPAIR (PARTIAL) SQ FT 10 $160.00 $1,600.00

SP-1 ANCHOR BOLT NUT EACH 1 $350.00 $350.00

SP-2 BEARING RETAINERS EACH 14 $985.00 $13,790.00

SP-4 ELASTOMERIC JOINT SEALANT FOOT 46 $30.00 $1,380.00

SP-6 TRAFFIC CONTROL AND PROTECTION (SPECIAL) L SUM 0.25 $65,000.00 $16,250.00

Sub Total $119,277.00

TOTAL $460,165.83

Village of Lemont
Bid Cost for Bridge Repairs / Per Bridge

June 26, 2013

PAY ITEM NUMBER DESCRIPTION UNIT QUANTITY LOW BID
UNIT PRICE COST



PAY ITEM
NUMBER PAY ITEM DESCRIPTION UNIT BID

QUANTITY
REVISED

QUANTITY
LOW BID

UNIT PRICE TOTAL PRICE

28100105 STONE RIPRAP, CLASS A3 SQ YD 10 0 $436.00 $0.00

28100109 STONE RIPRAP, CLASS A5 SQ YD 230 0 $206.00 $0.00

40603345 HOT-MIX ASPHALT SURFACE COURSE, MIX "D", N90 TON 24.5 24.5 $536.85 $13,152.83

44000157 HOT-MIX ASPHALT SURFACE REMOVAL, 2" SY 217.5 217.5 $26.20 $5,698.50

50102400 CONCRETE REMOVAL CU YD 15.4 15.4 $2,050.00 $31,570.00

50300255 CONCRETE SUPERSTRUCTURE CU YD 15.4 15.4 $1,200.00 $18,480.00

50800205 REINFORCEMENT BARS, EPOXY COATED POUND 2280 2280 $3.45 $7,866.00

52000110 PREFORMED JOINT STRIP SEAL FOOT 231 231 $360.00 $83,160.00

58700300 CONCRETE SEALER SQ FT 66 66 $35.00 $2,310.00

59000200 EPOXY CRACK INJECTION FOOT 216 216 $52.00 $11,232.00

72000100 SIGN PANEL, TYPE 1 SQ FT 18 18 $27.50 $495.00

72000200 SIGN PANEL, TYPE 2 SQ FT 28 28 $55.00 $1,540.00

73000100 WOOD SIGN SUPPORT EACH 33 33 $27.50 $907.50

X0325747 BRIDGE DECK CONCRETE CRACK SEALER FOOT 706 706 $18.50 $13,061.00

X0326331 CLEANING AND PAINTING BEARINGS EACH 28 0 $810.00 $0.00

Z0006710 BRIDGE DRAINAGE SYSTEM REPAIR L SUM 1 0 $14,900.00 $0.00

Z0010600 CLEANING DRAINAGE SYSTEM L SUM 1 1 $750.00 $750.00

Z0012754 STRUCTURAL REPAIL OF CONCRETE (DEPTH <=5") SQ FT 36 36 $123.00 $4,428.00

Z0012755 STRUCTURAL REPAIR OF CONCRETE (DEPTH > 5") SQ FT 260 260 $125.00 $32,500.00

Z0016200 DECK SLAB REPAIR (PARTIAL) SQ FT 18 18 $160.00 $2,880.00

SP-1 ANCHOR BOLT NUT EACH 1 1 $350.00 $350.00

SP-2 BEARING RETAINERS EACH 68 0 $985.00 $0.00

SP-3 BOLT GUARDRAIL TERMINAL TO PARAPET L SUM 1 1 $465.00 $465.00

SP-4 ELASTOMERIC JOINT SEALANT FOOT 46 46 $30.00 $1,380.00

SP-5 REMOVAL CHANNEL DEBRIS (TIMBER LOGS) L SUM 1 1 $6,640.00 $6,640.00

SP-6 TRAFFIC CONTROL AND PROTECTION (SPECIAL) L SUM 1 1 $65,000.00 $65,000.00

TOTAL BASED ON BID PRICES= $303,865.83

Village of Lemont
Revised Estimate for Bridge Repairs

June 26, 2013
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